
Newsletter
Centenary Cruise Success
Only one word can describe our Centenary Cruise on Saturday 14th August –
PERFECT! The sun was splitting the skies, despite the awful weather earlier
in the week; 185 people filled our cruise vessel; plenty of birds were seen;
and over £1,345 was raised on the day.
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Cruise at Largs - Tony Barr

The sailing on board MV

‘Cruiser’ left Largs at 10am

in glorious sunshine heading

for Lochranza on the Isle of

Arran for a 2 hour stop

before heading back through

the Kyles of Bute to Largs.

Birding highlights of the day

included a Golden Eagle

(above Lochranza distillery)

and a Storm Petrel (between

Lochranza and Bute).

Although only in small

numbers, there were

excellent views of Manx

Shearwaters, Gannets,

Fulmars, Sandwich Terns,

Common Terns and

Common Guillemots

throughout the journey.

Also at Lochranza, Buzzards,

Kestrels and a Peregrine

were seen from the distillery

grounds. A Dipper was

noted on the approach to

the distillery and a Common

Sandpiper heard at the bay.

Other wildlife included

upwards of 20 Harbour

Porpoises noted throughout

the course of our journey,

Scotch Argus, Peacock and

Small Tortoiseshell

butterflies at Lochranza and

an abundance of lions-mane

jellyfish, especially between

Lochranza and Bute.

The non-birding highlight

was when we passed the PS

Waverley at Tighnabruaich

and exchanged salutes!

Throughout the day the new

centenary film “The Eagle

Odyssey” was shown

onboard to the delight of

passengers. Commentaries

were also given along the

route. Mrs Hazel Allan from

Saltcoats won a special

magnum of champagne to

celebrate the day and Group

Leader and artist, Duncan

Watt, auctioned off one of

his unique paintings which

went to Jim McDill from

Kilwinning.

As a result of the cruise we

are delighted to be able to

donate £1500 towards the

RSPB’s Sea Eagle re-

introduction project on the

Isle of Mull. Plans are still

being finalised as the

Newsletter went to press

but it is hoped to make a

presentation on Mull, with a

small party of group

members present. Full

details will be given at the

indoor meetings.

Photos of the day can be

found on page xx of the

Newsletter.
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Welcome to the Autumn 2004 Newsletter of the North Ayrshire RSPB Local Group. 

It has been a hectic summer for the committee, with the Calmac sailings proving even

more popular, and the amazing Centenary Cruise. It never ceases to amaze me what

can be achieved locally from our small, but enthusiastic local Group.

Normally on this page you would be entertained with the thoughts from our Group

Leader, but for once I’m exercising my editorial rights as the deadline for getting this

Newsletter into print disappeared faster than the USS Enterprise at Warp 9, and the

Group Leader’s pen is still travelling at half impulse speed (oops - I promised to have

no more Star Trek references in the last edition)!!! So please accept my apologies for the

late arrival of this edition.

Inside you will find the usual wealth of varied articles - from holidays on Mull, to

holidays in Australia; from news from the local reserve at Lochwinnoch to news from

around the country; photos from our group members to a page of sponsors. I must

thank Jim McDill for going round the local businesses featured on the back page and

persuading them to take an advert. It will help to offset the cost of printing the

newsletter quite substantially. Please support the advertisers if you can.

You should have received a syllabus in early August, but our events to the end of the

year are listed opposite. Two of the highlights are approaching fast - firstly the trip to

Mersehead RSPB Reserve on the Solway - spaces are limited on the minibus and are

filling up fast. The Barnacle Geese have already arrived and winter duck numbers are

increasing steadily. Depending on what’s seen, it may be possible to return via Loch

Ken with a chance of seeing some Red Kites. The November meeting is also not to be

missed. Bernard Zonfrillo is ‘Mr Ailsa Craig’. He has done many years of research on the

volcanic outcrop and it will be a most informative meeting about the RSPB’s newest

reserve.

Next year promises to be equally exciting with the superb photography of David Callan

and talks by former BBC weather person Vanessa Collingridge. Trips will include more

winter ducks in and around Glasgow, and the spring delights of Airds Moss, near

Cumnock, and the enigmatic Wood of Cree at Newton Stewart. Also opposite please

note the midweek outings being organised by Vall Firminger, and support them if you

can.

There are a lot of other ideas currently being explored by the committee and if we can

pull even just a few of them together then the next season promises to be one of the

most exciting ones for the Group in recent years and it will also open up new areas for

the RSPB to explore as well.

Stuart McMahon

Editor

93 Montfode Drive

Ardrossan

Tel: 01294 603848

stuart@narspb.org.uk

Photo:
Song Thrush - RSPB

Forthcoming
Events
Black=Indoor meeting 
(Ardrossan Civic Centre at 7.30pm)
Blue=Outdoor Trip

Sunday 31st October
Mersehead RSPB reserve. Minibus
available - booking essential

Friday 5th November
Bernard Zonfillo - Conservation of
Wildlife on Ailsa Craig

Saturday 20th November
Linn Glen and Blair Estate, Dalry

Friday 10th December
Christmas Night

Sunday 2nd January
New Year Knees Up at Saltcoats
Harbour

Friday 7th January
Paisley International Colour Slide
Exhibition

In addition, Vall Firminger is
going to be organising a series of
informal midweek local outings.
Details will appear on the
website. Contact Vall on 01294
464800 for more information.
Note that Vall’s email address is
incorrect on the syllabus. The
correct one is (with underscore)
_vfirminger@amserve.com

Editorial

Group Website
The Group now has it’s own website
containing information about the
Group and our events. Please give us
a visit at: www.narspb.org.uk



EVENTS

RSPB Scotland’s Centenary was celebrated

in July with ‘TIME TRAVEL ADVENTURES’.

Children took a journey back in time and

took part in lots of activities to see what a

birdwatcher’s life was like 100 year ago. A

woodland trail was navigated to find lots

of hidden wildlife, a Scottish bird quiz was

followed along the Dubbs Water trail as

well as lots of mysterious masks made. An

amazing appearance was made by

Alexander Wilson who told his story in

the ‘Wilson hide’. He was the founder of

American ornithology who was born in

Paisley in 1766, who also spent time living

in Lochwinnoch and wrote about the

water birds before going to America. Great

fun was had by all! The MOTH NIGHT was

run jointly with Butterfly Conservation

and enthused about 50 people. There were

6 new records for the reserve out of the 30

species caught. We are now getting our

own moth trap and will be improving the

records in the future (and our

knowledge!). The outside part of the BAT

NIGHT was unfortunately rained off, but

we still had 50 people being entertained

by the Clyde Bat Group with slides and

competitions.

WILDLIFE

We carried out more extensive surveying

of the breeding birds this year with the

help of more volunteers. It was a record

year for breeding mute swans and sedge

warblers (245 in recording area). 9 calling

water rail were recorded on the Aird

Meadow. Blackcap, whitethroat and

redpoll numbers were increased this year.

Other highlights over the past couple of

months have been a greenshank on the

Aird meadow in July, a juvenile female

marsh harrier spent 4 days and provided

excellent views hunting over the meadow.

A kingfisher was seen close to the centre

and the first spotted redshank since 1995

was seen flying over at the beginning of

September. The Clyde Muirshiel Hen

Harrier Viewing Project came to a

successful end with four healthy chicks

ringed and fledged. An end of season

evening was held in Lochwinnoch village

hall with a great turnout and a volunteers

thank you party afterwards.

WHAT ELSE?

We had our presentation of the GOLD

award in the prestigious VisitScotland’s

Green Tourism Business Scheme at the

end of August. Carmen Pierraccini, a star

of Glasgow based soap ‘Rivercity’ accepted

the plaque on our behalf. We had a really

enjoyable day with lots of guest coming

along to hear more about the award. On a

slightly madder note, Lochwinnoch village

hosted the first ever ‘Wheelie bin grand

prix’. How could we resist! The wheelie

bin was cleaned and decorated and an

entry was made by 2 big fluffy birds (no

names being released). There was great

publicity with the local radio station and

media-especially when we came last!! It

certainly showed community spirit with

about 2,500 people there. 

We have now produced our new trail

guide ‘Wetland Wonders’ and the summer

version of our newsletter ‘Wilsonia’ has

been printed-do pick up a copy the next

time you’re in.

LOOK OUT FOR IN THE SHOP:

The new Christmas catalogue is out now

and we’re more than happy to order any

items for you if they’re not in stock

already. The Centenary ‘Eagle Odyssey’

video is on sale and the DVD will be out at

the end of September. Do ask for a preview

in the centre if you’ve not already seen it-

well worth a look! Other cenetenary items

are special edition pin badges of the

capercaille and sea-eagles, also available as

fluffy toys. We’d like to draw your

attention to a new pair of binoculars- the

Viking ‘Vistron’ (8x42 and 10x42) which

are very competitively priced at £159,

being 100% waterproof and nitrogen filled.

Why not come along to an Optics Demo

to try them out, on the third Sunday of

every month (10-4pm).

STAFF AND VOLUNTEER CHANGES:

Our new cleaner, Margaret Kelly has just

started. We have been joined by Daniela

Schloz from Switzerland who has come

with her family to stay in Lochwinnoch

and volunteer at the reserve as part of a

15 week internship- she is well-liked by all

and helping to organise next years events

program amongst other things. We have a

6 month Information Officer post starting

in October and we’re pleased to welcome

Chris Wilson. She has already been

working in this role for the summer in

Shetland with an additional spell in

Orkney too. 

Well that’s all the news for now…..hope

to see you all soon and many thanks for

all your support!
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Lochwinnoch RSPB Reserve
News

Jen Walker, Visitor and Publicity Officer, RSPB Lochwinnoch

jennifer.walker@rspb.org.uk

Mute Swans at

Lochwinnoch

Photo: rspb-images.com

Time travel adventures Gold Award being presented to Zul Bhatia by Carmen Pieraccini of

Rivercity, and Andrea Nicholas of the Green Tourism Business Scheme



This year we decided to do a

nine-week trip to Australia

that would be a mixture of

birdwatching and sightseeing.

Our intention was to not to

spend hours looking for birds,

but to go to sites which were

popular with birdwatchers,

and to keep an eye open when

we were travelling. 

Whilst settling into our hotel

in Perth I heard a noise outside

which, on investigation,

proved to be a flock of rainbow

lorikeets – our first Australian

bird. Deciding that a walk

would be a good idea we went

to Kings Park via Jacob’s

ladder, a long flight of steps,

which local people run up and

down for exercise. I thought it

was an achievement just to get

to the top. Kings Park gave us

a useful introduction to some

of the common Australian

birds – ravens, swallows,

magpies, kookaburras and red

wattlebirds.

The next day we searched for a

pocket-sized bird book, and

purchased one by Peter Slater.

This proved to be an excellent

companion for the whole trip.

We also saw our first black

swan. It was quite aggressive,

as it wanted food.

We took a boat trip to

Rottnest Island. The island is

home to the quokka, a small

marsupial. It is forbidden to

feed them, but we found most

of them scavenging round the

residential areas, obviously

hoping to find scraps. It was a

good island for bird watching,

and we saw stilts, red-necked

avocets plus a very smart

white fronted chat. We didn’t

manage to see too much of the

island, as we were walking and

it was very hot. This was

surprising as it was autumn.

After Perth we toured the

region south of Perth. The first

birding place we looked at was

Forrestdale Lake. The problem

was it was totally dry, not a

drop of water nor any birds.

We came across this

phenomenon several times,

there had been no rain for 6

months. (A week later this

changed)

We then visited Dryandra

woodlands, near Narrogin.

Although we didn’t see many

new birds, we had a very

interesting trip in the evening

to Barna Mia. This is a special

enclosure where some of the

uncommon small marsupials

are kept. It isn’t a zoo, just an

area where the animals breed.

The night tour uses infra-red

lighting so the humans can

see, but the animals are not

disturbed. Seeing the animals

was marvellous.

The next stop was Albany, a

small town on the south coast.

Lake Seppings was interesting,

there were quite a few musk

ducks on it. The male musk

duck was displaying. It’s an

unusual duck. It has a leathery

flap under its bill. When he

displays he fans his tail

forward over his back, kicks

the water with his feet and

emits a shrill whistle which

carries a very long way. It is a

diving duck. John has a lot of

video footage consisting of

many repeats of the tail of the

duck disappearing into the

water.

One morning we had a boat

trip in the Kalgan Queen up

the Kalgan River. The boat

owner had trained birds to

come to him (he used to be an

animal trainer). Although this

may be unacceptable to some

people, it gave us an good

chance to get a close look at

birds we would normally have

only seen from a great

distance, if at all. We had

excellent sightings of white

bellied sea eagles and whistling

kites. He had also trained a

pelican to swim round in a

circle just by calling “Percy

dance”. (Percy was a female)

We visited Porongurup

National Park, and had instant

success as the best birds were

in the car park (where else?)

We saw white breasted robins

and splendid wrens. The wrens

were in eclipse but still had

beautiful blue tails.

After Albany we drove west to

Pemberton, which is the heart

of a tall tree area. We visited

the Gloucester tree, which is

one of a few “climbing trees”

and is 60 metres high. These

John and Wendy’s Tour of
Australia – Part 1
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John and Wendy Tedd, West Kilbride

john.tedd@virgin.net

All photos - John & Wendy Tedd

Pelicans, Kalgan River, Albany

Wallaby and joey Silver Gull at nest Jabiru (Black necked Stork)
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Golden Orb 

Weaver Spider

trees were used for fire

lookouts, and have spikes

driven in them for climbing.

“Unfortunately” the tree was

closed as it was too windy so

we couldn’t climb it. However

there were lots of ring-necked

parrots and western rosellas,

which perched happily on you

to be fed.

A short ferry ride from

Rockingham took us to

Penguin Island, home to a

colony of fairy penguins. As

the weather was cool, all the

penguins were hiding in their

burrows, and the only ones we

saw were in a sanctuary. We

did see a lot of raucous silver

gulls who were nesting all over

the island, and protesting

strongly when we got too

near.

Once the tour of Southwest

Australia was complete we

flew to Broome on the

Northwest coast. We picked

up a 4-wheel drive and drove

to Broome bird observatory

(BBO). Although it was only a

25 km journey the 4-wheel

drive was essential as the last

15 km were on a dirt road. This

was our first experience of

driving on a dirt road. As we

later found out it was normal

for the road to be corrugated,

it certainly shook all the

fillings in our teeth. BBO is on

Roebuck Bay, which is visited

by thousands of migratory

wading birds. As we arrived in

May most of these had left.

March is an excellent time to

be there to see birds, but it

during the wet season, very

hot, and there are plenty biting

insects. When the tide goes

out at Roebuck Bay it leaves

an enormous expanse of MUD,

which the wading birds love. 

The day we arrived we went to

the beach and spent ages just

looking. The best sight was a

jabiru (black necked stork), it

was magnificent. There was a

small rock pool full of fish.

Eventually the silver gulls had

a feeding frenzy from the pool.

We had a bush and plains trip

out with the warden Joy. Her

knowledge was excellent, she

was able to point out many

birds we wouldn’t have

noticed. This trip started at

7am – early starts were a

feature of the whole trip. One

disadvantage of going to

Australia in winter is that

there was only 12 hours of

daylight, and in some parts

sunrise was soon after 5am.

The observatory

accommodation was fairly

basic, and self-catering. We

ate in the “shade house”,

which consisted of a roof and

screening. There was an

elaborate bird bath just

outside. It was lovely to sit

and watch the bird activity,

ranging from transient visits of

the smaller birds, to a brown

goshawk that sat for 30

minutes, to 3 agile wallabies

which passed by. At 6pm

every evening there was a

gathering in the shade house

where every body contributed

to compiling a detailed list of

birds seen that day. By this

time of day the mosquito coils

were burning underneath the

tables. This was the only way

to help keep the insects at bay,

and even then we had to cover

our food to prevent the odd

few flies falling on it. It was

about that time of the day the

frogs appeared, you never saw

them arrive, you just looked

and they were there, sitting in

the rafters, or, on one occasion

sitting in the chair next to

John for the whole evening.

Leaving the observatory wasn’t

easy. The night before we left

it rained non-stop, even

though it was supposedly the

dry season, and the dirt road

was flooded.  Still, with care,

we got out.

In the next edition of the

newsletter we’ll continue our

trip, visiting the Kimberley,

Cairns, Darwin, South

Queensland and North New

South Wales!

John and Wendy’s Tour of
Australia – Part 1 continued

Freshwater crocodile Birding -Australian style Spinifex Pigeon
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Snippets . . .

Basking Shark Survey 
The University Marine Biological Station at Millport is

conducting a survey on Basking Shark sightings. If you see a

Basking Shark, could you note the date, time, location,

estimated length, and direction swimming and contact the

Project Workers as soon as possible - Mavis Gore: 07974

688935; UMBSM: 01475 530581; Howard McCrindle: 07775

785563; and if you’re on a boat you can radio the RV Aplysia!

There are recording forms available at our indoor meetings.

Showing People Seabirds 
Once again our venture in conjunction with Caledonian

MacBrayne on the Arran ferry has been an outstanding

success. This year 17 new members were welcomed to the

RSPB and £397 was raised from the sale of the pin badges in

just 9 weeks! Birds were plentiful as well with several

sightings of Puffins and Great Skuas, along with thousands of

Manx Shearwaters. As always a big thank you is given to all

the Calmac staff, both on the Caledonian Isles and at

Ardrossan terminal for supporting the venture, and at times

squeezing us on the boat when it was sailing at full capacity.

MoD sailings
Over the summer, 2 bird ‘cruises’ were organised by the MoD

Police Wildlife Liaison Officers based at Coulport. The MoD

tender ‘Oransay’ was chartered and sailed from Greenock

down the middle of the Clyde before turning and heading back

for a short stop at Lochranza. The July sailing had pretty

appalling weather, but the August sailing was much better.

Plenty of seabirds were seen, including Great Skuas and Puffin,

and a sum of money was raised and handed to the WWF.

Watch out for details of next year’s trips - spaces are limited!

Field trip to Hunterston 18/9/04
A good number of folk turned out for the first trip of the

season to Fairlie and Hunterston. Wigeon, Great crested grebe

and Mergansers were seen along with Greenshank, Turnstone,

Dunlin and a lovely Dipper in the burn at Fairlie. The group

also visited the hide within the Clydeport terminal overlooking

Dorothy’s Isle.

Feed the Birds Day 2004 
The RSPB is asking you to fill a feeder for this year's Feed The

Birds Day on 30 October. Greenfinches, blue tits, great tits

and house sparrows may all visit your garden to feast on seeds

and nuts in your feeders. And you may even find some more

unusual visitors enjoying your offerings, such as goldfinches,

great spotted woodpeckers and siskins.

Special Events

Watch out for special Feed the Birds events at Lochwinnoch

reserve and also in Princes Street Gardens in Edinburgh. Lots

more information, competitions and free packs is available on

the RSPB’s website at www.rspb.org.uk/feedthebirds.

Why 30 October?

Feed The Birds Day marks the clocks going back and the winter

nights drawing in - it's the time when birds and other wildlife

need a little extra help as the first frost looms. So please fill

your feeders, clean your bird tables, put out some water and

give a helping hand to the wild birds around you.

And the sooner you start feeding them, the more birds you'll

see when you sit down to enjoy the RSPB's Big Garden

Birdwatch in January! You may be surprised how the number

changes according to the food you put out.

Big Bug Count 
The RSPB Big Bug Count asked participants to count the

number of 'splatted' insects on their vehicle number plate after

any journey undertaken in June. The idea for the survey was

based on the common perception that the number of insects

found on the front of cars has declined in recent years.

With the help of the newly invented Splatometer, nearly

40,000 people took part in the survey and many were

astonished by how few insects they counted. A total of

324,814 insects were counted at an average rate of only one

splat every five miles.

Jonathan Osborne, RSPB's Big Bug Count co-ordinator in

Scotland, says: 'The main aim of the survey was to get a

baseline, against which we can compare data in future years.

Although variation in insect numbers across the UK was

small, there appears to be a gradual increase in numbers from

the south east of England to Scotland. The reasons for this,

and the potential consequences for birds, will be the focus of

future research.'

Both photos: the Group visiting the hide at

Clydeport Hunterston - Vall Firminger 
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We had chosen an old watermill for

our holiday in Wales, and as the

rain poured down from the

heavens, we set off in trepidation.

A brief sunny interlude allowed us to see sand

martins skimming over the River Eden. Through

the continuing rain, we saw buzzards and

kestrels patrolling the motorways, while rooks,

pied wagtails, chaffinches and willow warblers

dodged the showers at the service stations.

However, the skies cleared as we approached

our destination and we arrived in Pentir to see

blue skies. The mill race at the side of the

house ran with clear cold water and two grey

wagtails hopped across the stones, while

swallows flew in and out of the stable door.

The cottage was called Felin Uchaf

(pronounced velin oochav and meaning highest

mill in Welsh), had a millpond and was

surrounded by trees. Blue tits, great tits,

goldcrests and blackcaps fed among the trees

and rushes.

Sunday was a quiet day spent looking around

the local towns of Bangor and Caernarfon,

watching the local ATC on Sunday Parade

beside the castle. Why can’t some people

march? Gulls and rock pipits sat along the

harbour walls, eating crumbs left by the

tourists.

Monday was sunny as we set off to explore

Anglesey and headed towards the Valley Lakes

RSPB Reserve right beside Valley Royal Air

Force station. The reed beds and gorse bushes

sheltered greylags, Canada geese, a little grebe,

great crested grebes, shelduck, tufties,

pochard, sedge warblers and a singing

whitethroat which totally ignored the superb

air display the Air Force put on over our heads.

After lunch, we walked to the South Stack

RSPB Reserve and watched the seabirds on the

cliff from EIlln’s Tower and marvelled at the

aerial antics of the family of choughs. We also

had good views of ravens, puffins, shags,

guillemots, razorbills, kittiwakes and fulmars

from the cliff top. A stonechat hopped along

the path next to the car park. In the nearby

Holyhead Mountain Hut Group (Cadw), John

saw a shrew while goldfinch and linnet fed on

the grasses.

At the north end of Anglesey is a North Wales

Wildlife Trust (NWWT) reserve called Cemlyn

Bay. A house surrounded by an enormous brick

wall led the way to the beach reserve where

two islands sit behind a man-made shingle

bank holding back a large pool of brackish

water. These islands were home to hundreds of

shrieking terns, sandwich, arctic and common,

with the promise of some roseate as well,

although by this time the rain had returned

accompanied by a fierce wind, and we had to

run for cover.

The forecast for Tuesday was 20% rain, but it

turned out to be 80% instead! We went to Plas

Newydd (National Trust - NT) and between the

showers, we managed to see a short-tailed

vole, lots of birds in the woodlands, including

song thrush, blackcap, chiffchaffs, goldcrests,

spotted flycatchers, long-tailed tits, blue tits,

great tits, coal tits, willow tits and, best of all,

a nuthatch bashing away at a feeder hanging

from the top window of the big house.

Apparently, Lady Anglesey, who lives in the

top floor of the house, loves wildlife and puts

out food for the birds and animals. After lunch,

we went to Beaumaris Castle (Cadw), with its

moat full of ducks and gulls, and jackdaws

nesting on the battlements. Later we arrived 

at Penmon Priory, mediaeval fishpond and

dovecote (Cadw), as wrens, willow warblers

and chiffchaff sang in the trees and nesting

moorhens fed their tiny chicks. Further along,

at Penmon Point, sandwich terns flew past,

linnets perched on the gorse and Puffin Island

lived up to its name, bearing rows of nesting

razorbills, guillemots, black guillemots and

puffins.

On Wednesday, we went to Penrhyn Castle

(NT) which has a large woodland full of birds,

insects and animals. Just along the coast is

another NWWT reserve, Aber Ogwen Bay,

with three hides overlooking reedy pools. 

We saw herons, curlew, Shelduck, great

crested grebes, teal and mallard while from the

hide overlooking the mudflats, we saw ringed

plover, lapwings, redshanks, 109 mute swans

and, to our amazement, 8 little egrets!

Thursday morning was spent on the Lianberis

Lakeside Railway with warblers, blackbirds and

wrens singing from the woodlands. Then, in

the woods surrounding Dolbadani Castle

(Cadw), blackcap sang and great spotted

woodpecker called. I returned the call, and, as

it flew to see who I was, we could see that is

was a juvenile bird with red on the crown. 

We reached Conwy RSPB Reserve by mid

afternoon, and from the smart hides we saw

teal, mallards, pochards, tufties, little grebes,

common sandpiper and courting ruddy ducks.

A breeding colony of Canada geese lounged

beside the path between the hides and swifts

dived low to get the insects sheltering from the

constant winds. A male peregrine gave us a

wonderful display of its hunting skills as we

left the reserve. We then toured round the

Felin Uchaf – 
Adventures in Wales

Great Orme Head looking for little owls

with no success.

Friday was spent looking for holiday

presents and visiting some of the many

ancient monuments on Anglesey, but

we did manage to get good views of

buzzard and kestrel, a song thrush, a

road-running pheasant, a

yellowhammer and reed buntings.

All too soon it was time to leave for

home. Conwy Castle (Cadw) had

nesting lesser black-backed and herring

gulls on the turrets, just out of visitor’s

reach and feral pigeons nesting in the

King’s Chapel. A murmuration of

starlings gobbled up the bread crusts at

Chester Services and as we travelled,

we had a final good spot of a jay flying

across the motorway!

Susan Montgomerie, 

Photos top to bottom:

South Stack RSPB Reserve - rspb-images.com;

Chough - rspb-images.com; Beaumaris Castle;

Little Egret - rspb-images.com 
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. . . in Balamory, wouldn't you like to

know! - with a five year old who dotes on

the BBC children's programme (ok - I like

it as well!) that was a common phrase

during our first ever holiday to Mull this

summer. However, the week in early July

didn't just consist of visiting Miss Hoolie's

house, or PC Plum's police station,

although the kind lady in the Tobermory

Tourist Information became an instant

friend with Cara by dishing out a signed

postcard of Archie the Inventor!

We had a beautiful log cabin for the week,

situated on the Salen - Dervaig road.

Outside the patio door there was a full

nutbag and birdtable, and within minutes

of arriving we had clocked up Blue, Great

Coal and Long tailed Tits, Siskin, Robin,

loads of Redpoll, Spotted Flycatcher with

young, and a pair of Bullfinches. This was

looking promising. We soon added

Buzzard (which was nesting close by) and

Kestrel soaring over the hills at the back

of the chalet. On a couple of days we also

had a Fallow deer hiding amongst the

trees close to the chalet.

The chalet was on a working croft which

had some horses, sheep, goats, 2 pot

bellied pigs, doves, chickens and ducks -

plenty to keep Cara occupied. We had

distant views to the south west of loch

scriabin with its immense cliffs at the

entrance to the loch, and lots of midges!

The scenery was fantastic as was our

weather which showed the delights of

Calgary Bay to its best.

True to form, Iona was an amazing place.

The ferry, Loch Buie, passed through

turquoise patches of water, and on

reaching the island the silence was quickly

broken by the call of the corncrake. The

Abbey needs little introduction - well

worth the visit. In one of the small

outside chapels, a pair of Swallows was

busy feeding their young up in the rafters.

By the time we left I had heard at least 8

different corncrakes calling at close

quarters - and I've yet to see one!

No visit to Mull would be complete

without seeing the White tailed Sea

Eagles. And what better way than to go to

the official watchpoint at Loch Frisa. After

being met at the top of the forest track we

drove down to the hide, stopping quickly

along the way to view a lovely Osprey

sitting on top of an old tree. 

This year two young Sea Eagles were

successfully raised and they had both

fledged two days before our arrival. The

massive adults were sitting nearby

watching the young birds in the heather

below. Eventually they flew showing their

beauty and size. Other birds noted here

were Raven, Lapwing, Wren, and more

Redpoll.

Midweek we took the ferry to

Ardnamurchan on what was a glorious

day. Seawatching at the lighthouse

produced Puffins, Guillemots, Razorbill,

Gannets and Manx Shearwaters. The day

ended on the silver sands at Sanna with

tiny fish swimming beside our feet in the

clear, warm water. A dissappointment

What’s the Story . . .

was that we never saw any eagles

here and we never made it along to

Glenborrodale.

Our best (and about only) view of a

Golden Eagle was on the south east

of Mull at Grasspoint, soaring

above the grassy hills, no doubt

keeping a close eye on a large

group of Red Deer. Grasspoint also

produced a beautiful Red throated

diver, and plenty more auks at sea,

and Grey Herons and Cormorants

sitting in trees. Highlight here

though was a Basking Shark and

several Harbour Porpoises in the

Sound of Kerrera whilst Sandwich

Terns circled above.

There's plenty more I could tell you

about, such as the Tawny Owl

roosting in a barn, a Woodcock

roding most nights over the trees

at the chalet, and a baby Snowy

Owl at the 'Wings over Mull' bird of

prey centre, but maybe another

time!

The ferry back to Oban produced

an Osprey flying over the sea

towards Mull - much to the delight

of a fellow birder/passenger from

down south who had yet to see

one this year! Our weekly total was

a respectable 81 species. 

Stuart, Jennifer & Cara McMahon

stuart@narspb.org.uk

Photos: Stuart McMahon

Opposite - Tobermory

Our chalet at Torlochan The Sea Eagle watchpoint at Loch Frisa Ardnamurchan lighthouse



News from LIPU
(Italy’s BirdLife International Partner)

New Director General 
For the first time since its formation, LIPU will be steered by a

woman. Elena D’Andrea is from verona, aged 42, and her

qualifications include an Arts degree with a supplementary

speciality in Communications and Social Marketing. She has

been Director of Communications and Marketing at LIPU since

2001 and a member of the professional staff since 1990. her

new responsibility is to ensure the strategic, administrative

and financial management of the whole of LIPU. The

Association now has some 30,000 members, 100 local

branches and 50 reserves and Wildlife Recovery Centres.

“I am extremely happy to be taking on this important task”

she said. “For the first time it has been entrusted to a woman

and that gives me a great amount of pride and satisfaction. At

a time when LIPU is making organisational changes so as to

better respond to its declared aims, including the protection of

nature, especially birds, and the spread of an environmental

culture, I am certain that this new challenge will give me the

right stimulus to give a strong boost to the Association”.

How high?
Most birds migrate at an altitude which varies between 900

and 1500 metres. the Golden Plover and lapwing fly off at

2000 metres, Cranes at 4,300 metres, Lammergeiers, Curlews

and Jackdaws at 6000 metres. Geese hold the absolute record.

Greylag geese from Siberia winter in norther India and have to

fly over the Himalayan Range at more than 8000 metres of

altitude! At that altitude the air is too thin to sustain life as

the body requires more oxygen than is available. But we know

for sure that the birds do not possess masks which allow them

to breathe better! (Taken from ‘The Wisdom of Birds’ - Erik

Sablè)

Sea, Beaches and
Marine Cliffs
by Marco Gustin

The sandy shore and the rocky coast

borders ever the same and ever shifting

between the liquid world of the sea and

the solid land – are among the richest in

animal biodiversity of our planet.

In fact the beaches or the cliffs are the

last remaining strips of land before the

sea overcomes risen dry land, hence, a

world always in equilibrium where

animal life of two so different worlds

meets and mingles. At least 15 species

of those birds breeding in our country

are strictly bound in the reproductive

season to a beach or cliff. In the last 50

years the coasts of the Mediterranean,

especially the sandy ones, have become

the parts of land most damaged by the

pressure of human activity. The

enormous development of the tourist

industry has obliterated these

ecosystems, giving place to sterile

artificially created sands. The results of

these thoughtless developments have

been dramatic: it is estimated that only

10% of Italian coasts may now be

considered intact and preserved.

Certainly the cliffs, which by their

nature are more difficult to colonise,

have been less stricken by human

activity. The avifauna, however, which

lives and reproduces on the cliffs

remains very vulnerable. The main

causes are disturbance by shipping in

the breeding season, or the

concentration in the sea, near to

breeding colonies of harmful or toxic

substances, such as heavy metals which

may prejudice whole colonies of many

species (Shag, Audouin’s Gull Cory’s

Shearwater) These colonies can also be

threatened by the accidental or

voluntary introduction of terrestrial

mammals, such as dogs, cats and rats,

which prey on eggs or chicks.

General human disturbance, continual

erosion of breeding habitat, the

incursion of new grazing land on

beaches subject to erosion, can

contribute to a substantial reduction of

species which use the beaches as

breeding sites, such as Kentish Plover

and Little Tern.

Where to go

In Italy impressive cliffs are present,

above all in Sardinia (San

Pietro, LIPU Carloforte Reserve, Capo

Caccia Gulf of Orosei), Isole Bolie

(Aeolian Islands), Egadi, Pontine and in

Sicily. Further, in mainland Italy other

important cliffs can be seen at Duino

(sentiero Ri1ke), the del Conero

promontory, on the Gargano and in the

Parco Nazionale del Cilento

Residual strips of sandy coast can also

be observed in Sardinia, Tuscany

(Maremma), Sicily (Vendicari), in

Basilicata and Calabria (lonian coast),

the Po Delta and the lagoon of Venice

(Oasi LIPU di Cat Roman)

When to go

The best periods for visiting the cliffs or

sand dunes are in the spring months

(April - May) or autumn (September -

October) during the intense flowering of

the Mediterranean maquis or scrubland.

[9]
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Have you got AAADD?
Taken from the Highland Local Group Newsletter, 

with thanks to Ann Jamieson

Sparrowhawk:

Stuart McMahon

I went to the doctor yesterday and have

been diagnosed with Age Activated

Attention Deficit Disorder (AAADD). This

is how it manifests itself:

I need to wash my car. As I start towards

the garage, I notice there’s mail on the hall

table. I decide to go through it before

washing the car. I put my keys down on

the table, put the junk mail in the bin and

notice the bin is full. So I decide to put the

bills back on the table to take out the bin.

But then I think, since I’m near the post

box when I take out the bin, I might as

well pay the bills first. I take my

chequebook off the table, and see that

there is only one cheque left, so I go to my

desk in my study where I find a bottle of

Coke I had been drinking. I’m about to

look for my cheques when I notice the

Coke is warm, so I decide to put it in the

fridge. I head towards the kitchen when a

vase of flowers on the counter catches my

eye - they need water. As I put the Coke

down on the counter, I notice my glasses,

which I’ve been looking for all morning. 

I decide I had better take them back to my

desk, but first I must water the flowers. I

fill a jug with water when I spot the TV

remote on the kitchen table. Tonight,

when we go to watch TV we’ll be looking

for it, so I decide to take it back to the TV

room, but first I must water the flowers. I

splash some water on them, but some

spills on the floor. So I put the remote

down, to wipe up the spill. Then I head

down the hall trying to remember what I

was planning to do.

Now it’s the end of the day; the car isn’t

washed, the bills aren’t paid, there’s warm

Coke on the counter, the flowers aren’t

watered, there’s only one cheque in my

cheque book, I can’t find the remote or my

glasses, and I don’t know what I did with

the car keys. I try to work out why nothing

got done today and I’m baffled because

I’ve been busy and now I’m really tired. I

realize this is a problem and I’ll try to get

some help, but first I’ll write an article for

the next RSPB newsletter.

Ann added as a footnote `I

apologise for including this as I

know I have sent it to several

people already and, because of my

affliction, I cannot remember to

whom I sent it. I also received

confirmation that most of them

were suffering from it too so the

chances are that they will have

forgotten they have seen it before.’

I must confess that the mother-in-law

has been suffering from this malady

for sometime now and feel much

happier that she is not alone! - Ed!

FREE booklet available for 
East Coast Hotspot
A new 6pp A5 booklet entitled “Birding at Musselburgh” is now available

and can be downloaded as an Acrobat pdf file from the following website:

www.andrewsi.freeserve.co.uk/birding-musselburgh.htm

It contains a map and visitor guide to the site, plus a detailed checklist of

all 252 species on the Musselburgh list to date.

Also worth visiting
A few other websites of note that are worth a visit in that spare 5 minutes!

www.birdforum.net - the net’s largest discussion community on all things

related to birding and wild birds.

www.jamesreserve.edu/webcams.lasso? - a wildlife reserve in California

with a huge array of webcams at bird feeders and nestboxes.

www.fs.fed.us/gpnf/volcanocams/msh/ - ok, not a birding site, but

topical! View the Mount St helens Volcanocam and witness an eruption!



Centenary Cruise - 
in pictures
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A computer CD containing a 15

minute Quicktime animation of

photos from the cruise has

been produced by Tony Barr,

and is available for only £10.

Proceeds will go to Group

funds. Tony can be contacted at

tony@tonybarrphoto.co.uk or

telephone 01294 603372 to

order a copy. 

Tony also has a new website at

www.tonybarrphoto.co.uk. Well

worth a visit to view the range

of competitive photography

services he can offer you.

Pictures by Tony Barr, Liz Leyden and Stuart McMahon
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Dino & Sons
Kilwinning Main Street’s ONLY City & Guilds

Qualified Florist with over 20 year’s experience

Off Hazelgrove, Kilwinning. Tel: 01294 552113
www.sunnysidenursery.co.uk

� Flower Shop
� Nursery

Sunnyside
Nursery

� Garden Centre
� Greenhouse Agent

FREE 
LOCAL DELIVERY

Fruiterer & Florist
126 Main Street

Kilwinning KA13 6AA
Tel: 01294 553430

dinoandsons@dsl.pipex.com
42a Main Street, Kilwinning KA13 6JT

Tel/Fax: 01294 553699 Mobile: 07739 813086

Cameo Services
Home Improvement Specialists

• Ceramic Tiles

• Blinds

• Bathroom Suites

• Showers

Proprietor: J. G. Mochan

53 Main Street, Kilwinning
Tel: 01294 559329

MORRISONS Sports Bar
Beer Garden
All the Big Games LIVE

MAMA ROSA Italian Restaurant
Student Discount
All you can eat for £4.95

MOT’s Class 4 & 7
Servicing • Repairs • Tyres
Competitive Rates
Excellent Quality Service

Ian Porter Car Repairs

NEW ADDRESS:
21 Longford Avenue, 
Kilwinning KA13 6EX (next to Arena Office)

Tel: 01294 550300
8am till late, 7 days a week

Dino & Sons


